ENVIRONMENT AND AMENITIES COMMITTEE
Lytchett Matravers Parish Council

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday 7 November 2011 in the Village Hall at 7:30 pm


PRESENT: 

Cllr E Wilson (Chairman), Cllr M Colvey, Cllr J Dyball, Cllr D Gillard, Cllr R Miller, Cllr K Norris, and Mr T Watton (Parish Clerk). 
No members of the public were present. 
APOLOGIES: Cllr M Munford
1. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST.
Cllrs Colvey and Wilson declared a personal interest in the first topic under minute 4 (the planned path between Foxhills Open Space and Deans Drove) due to close acquaintance with the owner of Brookside, Deans Drove. These interests were not considered to be prejudicial.  
2. minutes of the meeting held on 5th September 2011 
The minutes of the meeting on Monday 5th September were accepted as a true record and signed by the Chairman.
4. MATTERS ARISING and Action Point update
The following comments on matters from the minutes of the last Environment & Amenities Committee meeting were provided: 

Minute 9, 4th January 2010 bullet 2 Path between Foxhills open space and Deans Drove: It was noted that a site meeting had taken place immediately before the Full Council meeting in October and it had been decided to select the option (option 2) for the path to run alongside the property called Brookside.  However, Cllr Dyball reported on a conversation she had subsequently had with Mr Bird, Senior Planning Officer, PDC. Mr Bird is understood to have expressed a view that option 2 is likely to be the more costly overall due to the need for significant engineering work to stabilize the eastern bank of the brook along which the option 2 path would run. Based on the reported advice of Mr Bird it was agreed to RECOMMEND to Full Council to review it’s previous decision and adopt option 1 (using a bridge to cross the path to the western side of the brook) as this is the more cost effective, simple and feasible from and engineering design and construction viewpoint. For the elimination of doubt a draft of this minute is to be copied to Mr Bird for information and confirmation of his advice. 
Minute 8, 1st March 2010. Field and hedgerow ownership – Wareham Rd: school to Halls corner. No response has yet been received from Mark Adams of the DCC Area Highways team after raising this matter with them at a local meeting. Action: Parish Clerk to chase this. 
Minute 7, 5th August – Allotments security: Mr Warr has not yet relocated the disused Dyetts Field gates to close the gap in the hedge. 

Minute 9, 1st November – Memorial tree for Mr MacDonald. Cllr Miller has now liaised with a local builder who has devised a solution for the secure installation of the plaque. He has kindly agreed to install it free of charge as a contribution to the community.

Minute 12, 1st November – Replacement village name sign. The formal request for DCC to reinstate the former name sign was raised with Mark Adams of the Area Highways team recently, but no response has yet been received. Action: Parish Clerk to chase this. 

Minute 10, 9th May 2011.  DCC changes to the Highways Vegetation Management Programme. This matter was discussed with Mark Adams of the DCC Area Highways management team.  

Minute 6, 7 July 2011- Recreation Ground: broken dolly posts.  The Parish Clerk has again contacted Peter Ashton about the broken dolly posts which had been reported to the Sports Club for attention. 
Minute 6, 7 July 2011- Recreation Ground: Millennium viewpoint. Cllr Colvey agreed to discuss this with the Arts University College, Bournemouth. 

Minute 6, 7 July 2011- Memorial Ground: “No Dogs” signs. It was noted that there has been further correspondence with one family who disagree with the request expressed on the signs. 

Minute 6, 7 July 2011- Club Hall – self seeding plants along the car park fence. This has been attended to by Steve Mills.
Minute 9, 5th September 2011 – new dog bin in Purbeck Rd. PDC Environment Services Dept has been approached for their approval for the siting of this bin. Action: Parish Clerk to chase this. 

Minute 10, 5th September 2011 – cancellation of school bus service. The Parish Clerk confirmed that he has written to DCC with the request to divert another existing service during school times.  It was noted that there is now a bus service to the school which leaves from Glebe Rd.  

5. OPEN SPACES – 

The following items were discussed:

Recreation Ground / Car park – It was reported that the hedge at the eastern end of the High Street car park is overgrown. Action: Parish Clerk to request Steve Mills to attend to this. It was also noted that the nearby safety barriers adjacent to High Street are bent and unsightly, with grass growing underneath. The barriers are believed not to be fit for purpose due to their condition. It is understood that this is a matter for DCC Highways. Cllr Norris agreed to raise this matter with DCC Highways via Dorset Direct. Steve Mills is to be asked to spray the weeds under the railings Action: Parish Clerk to raise this matter with Steve Mills. 
Cllr Dyball provided an update on the Recreation Ground play area project. Three suppliers have been asked to provide designs and quotations: (i) Sutcliffe Play (quotation being prepared), (ii) Kompan (meeting to take place at 11am on 17th November), (iii) Alvian, Sherborne. Current working figures suggest £60-70K cost. An initial poll of children’s views is that the preference is for bright colours rather than wooden equipment. In terms of further consultation with potential users on design and equipment, Cllr Dyball suggested an event for the children at the Primary school. 
Regarding funding, £20K has been pledged by a local charitable trust, although a business plan is needed to secure this (and other) funding, and Cllr Dyball appealed to Cllrs for help to construct the business plan. It was noted that Mr Andrew Huggins had also offered to help support it. 

Other potential sources of funding so far identified which may be applied to are:

· Synergy Housing Assn – £14.5K. Requires a presentation to their meeting in March 2012.

· SITA - £25K. Completion & submission of their application form still to be done. 

· QE2 fund - £5K, subject to a necessary deed of dedication for the rec field.

· Dorset Community Fund - £7K
It was noted that most funders expect to see a contribution from the local community and that this greatly increases the chance of a successful grant application. After some discussion it was agreed to RECOMMEND to Full Council that the Council assigns a contribution of 10% of the total cost of the new play equipment, subject to a maximum of £10K.  

With regard to the timeline for the project, Cllr Dyball suggested the following intended outline timetable:

· Funding pledges substantially confirmed by January 2012

· Total funding confirmed by March 2012

· New play area complete and opened by 5th June 2012 (to align with the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee)      

Row Park Paddock – Nothing to report. 
Allotments – Nothing to report. 
Library Walk – Nothing to report.  
Memorial Green / War Memorial – Nothing to report. 
Turbetts Green – Nothing to report.  
Cemetery – It was noted that no response has yet been received from the landowner’s insurers regarding the claim for the cost of removal of the fallen branch in the cemetery. Action: Parish Clerk to pursue this matter with the landowner. 
Club Hall – Two faults have been brought to the Parish Clerk’s attention and have been passed on to appropriate contractors for attention: (i) the PIR operated security / safety light on the front of the building n o longer works and this is understood to represent a safety problem for users during the dark evenings (ii) another roof leak has developed in the back room. The annual check of the fire safety equipment has been booked for Friday 11th November. 
The members present were reminded that Cllr Bush is looking into the suitability of the building for long term retention.        
Hedges and Ditches – Nothing to report
Foxhills Open Space – The Chairman reported on a site visit in response to concern raised by a resident of Gibbs Green about the height and reach of adjacent trees. Whilst it was noted that the trees do not directly affect the property, it was suggested that the maintenance contractors be asked to give them a light trim in the Spring.   
MUGA – A seam in the playing surface has split. Technical Surfaces Ltd has been engaged by the Sports Club to attend to this at an estimated cost of £850. Following a recent meeting with a Football Foundation representative a substantial list of issues to respond to has been sent to the Parish Council and the Sports Club. The Parish Clerk and Peter Ashton will be meeting on 15th November to discuss this.   
Village Centre Project – nothing to report. 
Other Open Spaces – it was reported that one of the trees on the grass in front of the parade of shops is leaning over and may be dead. Action: Parish Clerk to ask Steve Mills to examine this tree and remove it if necessary. 
Cllr Dyball reported that a site meeting had taken place regarding the proposed new footpath between Huntick Rd and Wimborne Rd. The meeting had involved Cllrs Dyball, Miller, Bush, Colvey and Norris, Tony Bird (Senior Planning Manager PDC), Cari Wooldridge (PDC Planning Policy Dept, Anthony Cecil, Piers Chichester, and Rob Brockett. Mr Bird was able to respond to all the landowner’s questions and on that basis the landowner is prepared to go ahead with a permissive footpath subject to satisfactory gates being installed. Detail of the types of gates is to be discussed between Anthony Cecil and Tony Bird.  

6. CORRESPONDENCE
The Parish Clerk reported on the receipt of a letter from DCC giving an introduction to, and outline of the responsibilities of, the Traffic Engineering Team. Action: Parish Clerk to forward a copy to all Cllrs for information. 
Cllr Miller reported on a letter received from the local branch of the Royal British Legion regarding a service, followed by the unveiling of a roll of honour at the RBL Club on 11th November. Cllr are invited to attend. Cllrs Miller Wilson and Colvey indicated that they would be attending. 
7. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION
Cllr Dyball asked Dist Cllr Colvey whether the District Council boundary will be tidied up. She pointed out that it weaves illogically either side of the A350. Cllr Colvey confirmed that he is trying to get this addressed. 

Cllr Norris reminded those present that Cllrs had examined how the trees on the eastern side of the recreation ground are obscuring the view of the harbour and Purbecks. He noted that no action had been decided on and suggested that this matter needs to be revisited. Cllr Colvey indicated that he would ask the PDC Tree Officer to identify which trees have TPOs on them. 

The meeting closed at 9.18pm
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